XII. Of the Penalty for Sin
I believe that sin, being the result of transgression, which
is the result of iniquity, sets the sinner against the very
order the LORD God ordained for creation. Sin is destructive
to creation and is thus contrary to the Creator and His
intended purposes for creation. That man knowingly engages in
iniquity, transgression and sin, sets himself willfully
against the LORD God, and thus engages in war against the
LORD, Who is his Creator. Man, being the creature and wholly
dependent upon the LORD God for his very existence, through
sin, repudiates and destroys that which does not belong to
him, and over which he has no authority. As such, man engages
in unlawful conduct, warranting separation from fellowship
with the LORD God. Man thus chooses to declare that which is
impossible to fulfill – independent self-existence from his
Creator. This being impossible to fulfill, man is therefore
given to eternal separation from fellowship with the LORD God.
Man must therefore, of his own resources, make atonement for
his rebellion by abiding in the Lake of Fire forever.
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Scriptures
The earth mourneth and fadeth away, the world languisheth and
fadeth away, the haughty people of the earth do languish. The

earth also is defiled under the inhabitants thereof; because
they have transgressed the laws, changed the ordinance, broken
the everlasting covenant. Therefore hath the curse devoured
the earth, and they that dwell therein are desolate: therefore
the inhabitants of the earth are burned, and few men left.
(Isaiah 24:4-6)For the wages of sin is death; but the gift of
God is eternal life through Jesus Christ our Lord. (Romans
6:23)Behold, all souls are mine; as the soul of the father, so
also the soul of the son is mine: the soul that sinneth, it
shall die. (Ezekiel 18:4)
Let no man say when he is tempted, I am tempted of God: for
God cannot be tempted with evil, neither tempteth he any man:
But every man is tempted, when he is drawn away of his own
lust, and enticed. Then when lust hath conceived, it bringeth
forth sin: and sin, when it is finished, bringeth forth death.
(James 1:13-15)
The earth is the LORD’S, and the fulness thereof; the world,
and they that dwell therein. For he hath founded it upon the
seas, and established it upon the floods. (Psalm 24:1-2)
Thus saith the LORD, The heaven is my throne, and the earth is
my footstool: where is the house that ye build unto me? and
where is the place of my rest? For all those things hath mine
hand made, and all those things have been, saith the LORD: but
to this man will I look, even to him that is poor and of a
contrite spirit, and trembleth at my word. (Isaiah 66:1-2)
God, who at sundry times and in divers manners spake in time
past unto the fathers by the prophets, Hath in these last days
spoken unto us by his Son, whom he hath appointed heir of all
things, by whom also he made the worlds; Who being the
brightness of his glory, and the express image of his person,
and upholding all things by the word of his power, when he had
by himself purged our sins, sat down on the right hand of the
Majesty on high; Being made so much better than the angels, as
he hath by inheritance obtained a more excellent name than
they. (Hebrews 1:1-4)

Bless the LORD, O my soul. O LORD my God, thou art very great;
thou art clothed with honour and majesty. Who coverest thyself
with light as with a garment: who stretchest out the heavens
like a curtain: Who layeth the beams of his chambers in the
waters: who maketh the clouds his chariot: who walketh upon
the wings of the wind: Who maketh his angels spirits; his
ministers a flaming fire: Who laid the foundations of the
earth, that it should not be removed for ever. Thou coveredst
it with the deep as with a garment: the waters stood above the
mountains. At thy rebuke they fled; at the voice of thy
thunder they hasted away. They go up by the mountains; they go
down by the valleys unto the place which thou hast founded for
them. Thou hast set a bound that they may not pass over; that
they turn not again to cover the earth. He sendeth the springs
into the valleys, which run among the hills. They give drink
to every beast of the field: the wild asses quench their
thirst. By them shall the fowls of the heaven have their
habitation, which sing among the branches. He watereth the
hills from his chambers: the earth is satisfied with the fruit
of thy works. He causeth the grass to grow for the cattle, and
herb for the service of man: that he may bring forth food out
of the earth; And wine that maketh glad the heart of man, and
oil to make his face to shine, and bread which strengtheneth
man’s heart. (Psalm 104:1-15)
Then the LORD answered Job out of the whirlwind, and said, Who
is this that darkeneth counsel by words without knowledge?
Gird up now thy loins like a man; for I will demand of thee,
and answer thou me. Where wast thou when I laid the
foundations of the earth? declare, if thou hast understanding.
Who hath laid the measures thereof, if thou knowest? or who
hath stretched the line upon it? Whereupon are the foundations
thereof fastened? or who laid the corner stone thereof; When
the morning stars sang together, and all the sons of God
shouted for joy? Or who shut up the sea with doors, when it
brake forth, as if it had issued out of the womb? When I made
the cloud the garment thereof, and thick darkness a

swaddlingband for it, And brake up for it my decreed place,
and set bars and doors, And said, Hitherto shalt thou come,
but no further: and here shall thy proud waves be stayed? Hast
thou commanded the morning since thy days; and caused the
dayspring to know his place; That it might take hold of the
ends of the earth, that the wicked might be shaken out of it?
(Job 38:1-13)
Therefore hearken unto me, ye men of understanding: far be it
from God, that he should do wickedness; and from the Almighty,
that he should commit iniquity. For the work of a man shall he
render unto him, and cause every man to find according to his
ways. Yea, surely God will not do wickedly, neither will the
Almighty pervert judgment. Who hath given him a charge over
the earth? or who hath disposed the whole world? If he set his
heart upon man, if he gather unto himself his spirit and his
breath; All flesh shall perish together, and man shall turn
again unto dust. (Job 34:10-15)
And the LORD God formed man of the dust of the ground, and
breathed into his nostrils the breath of life; and man became
a living soul. (Genesis 2:7)
And the LORD said unto him, Who hath made man’s mouth? or who
maketh the dumb, or deaf, or the seeing, or the blind? have
not I the LORD? (Exodus 4:11)
If thou forbear to deliver them that are drawn unto death, and
those that are ready to be slain; If thou sayest, Behold, we
knew it not; doth not he that pondereth the heart consider it?
and he that keepeth thy soul, doth not he know it? and shall
not he render to every man according to his works? (Proverbs
24:11-12)
Then the word of the LORD came unto me, saying, Before I
formed thee in the belly I knew thee; and before thou camest
forth out of the womb I sanctified thee, and I ordained thee a
prophet unto the nations. (Jeremiah 1:4-5)

What then shall I do when God riseth up? and when he visiteth,
what shall I answer him? Did not he that made me in the womb
make him? and did not one fashion us in the womb? (Job
31:14-15)
Lo, children are an heritage of the LORD: and the fruit of the
womb is his reward. (Psalm 127:3)
Woe unto him that striveth with his Maker! Let the potsherd
strive with the potsherds of the earth. Shall the clay say to
him that fashioneth it, What makest thou? or thy work, He hath
no hands? Woe unto him that saith unto his father, What
begettest thou? or to the woman, What hast thou brought forth?
(Isaiah 45:9-10)
Bel boweth down, Nebo stoopeth, their idols were upon the
beasts, and upon the cattle: your carriages were heavy loaden;
they are a burden to the weary beast. They stoop, they bow
down together; they could not deliver the burden, but
themselves are gone into captivity. Hearken unto me, O house
of Jacob, and all the remnant of the house of Israel, which
are borne by me from the belly, which are carried from the
womb: And even to your old age I am he; and even to hoar hairs
will I carry you: I have made, and I will bear; even I will
carry, and will deliver you. To whom will ye liken me, and
make me equal, and compare me, that we may be like? They
lavish gold out of the bag, and weigh silver in the balance,
and hire a goldsmith; and he maketh it a god: they fall down,
yea, they worship. They bear him upon the shoulder, they carry
him, and set him in his place, and he standeth; from his place
shall he not remove: yea, one shall cry unto him, yet can he
not answer, nor save him out of his trouble. Remember this,
and shew yourselves men: bring it again to mind, O ye
transgressors. (Isaiah 46:1-8)
What shall we say then that Abraham our father, as pertaining
to the flesh, hath found? For if Abraham were justified by
works, he hath whereof to glory; but not before God. For what

saith the scripture? Abraham believed God, and it was counted
unto him for righteousness. Now to him that worketh is the
reward not reckoned of grace, but of debt. But to him that
worketh not, but believeth on him that justifieth the ungodly,
his faith is counted for righteousness. (Romans 4:1-5)
For by grace are ye saved through faith; and that not of
yourselves: it is the gift of God: Not of works, lest any man
should boast. (Ephesians 2:8-9)
For ye see your calling, brethren, how that not many wise men
after the flesh, not many mighty, not many noble, are called:
But God hath chosen the foolish things of the world to
confound the wise; and God hath chosen the weak things of the
world to confound the things which are mighty; And base things
of the world, and things which are despised, hath God chosen,
yea, and things which are not, to bring to nought things that
are: That no flesh should
Corinthians 1:26-29)
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They that make a graven image are all of them vanity; and
their delectable things shall not profit; and they are their
own witnesses; they see not, nor know; that they may be
ashamed. Who hath formed a god, or molten a graven image that
is profitable for nothing? Behold, all his fellows shall be
ashamed: and the workmen, they are of men: let them all be
gathered together, let them stand up; yet they shall fear, and
they shall be ashamed together. The smith with the tongs both
worketh in the coals, and fashioneth it with hammers, and
worketh it with the strength of his arms: yea, he is hungry,
and his strength faileth: he drinketh no water, and is faint.
The carpenter stretcheth out his rule; he marketh it out with
a line; he fitteth it with planes, and he marketh it out with
the compass, and maketh it after the figure of a man,
according to the beauty of a man; that it may remain in the
house. He heweth him down cedars, and taketh the cypress and
the oak, which he strengtheneth for himself among the trees of
the forest: he planteth an ash, and the rain doth nourish it.

Then shall it be for a man to burn: for he will take thereof,
and warm himself; yea, he kindleth it, and baketh bread; yea,
he maketh a god, and worshippeth it; he maketh it a graven
image, and falleth down thereto. He burneth part thereof in
the fire; with part thereof he eateth flesh; he roasteth
roast, and is satisfied: yea, he warmeth himself, and saith,
Aha, I am warm, I have seen the fire: And the residue thereof
he maketh a god, even his graven image: he falleth down unto
it, and worshippeth it, and prayeth unto it, and saith,
Deliver me; for thou art my god. They have not known nor
understood: for he hath shut their eyes, that they cannot see;
and their hearts, that they cannot understand. And none
considereth in his heart, neither is there knowledge nor
understanding to say, I have burned part of it in the fire;
yea, also I have baked bread upon the coals thereof; I have
roasted flesh, and eaten it: and shall I make the residue
thereof an abomination? shall I fall down to the stock of a
tree? He feedeth on ashes: a deceived heart hath turned him
aside, that he cannot deliver his soul, nor say, Is there not
a lie in my right hand? (Isaiah 44:9-20)
Hear this, all ye people; give ear, all ye inhabitants of the
world: Both low and high, rich and poor, together. My mouth
shall speak of wisdom; and the meditation of my heart shall be
of understanding. I will incline mine ear to a parable: I will
open my dark saying upon the harp. Wherefore should I fear in
the days of evil, when the iniquity of my heels shall compass
me about? They that trust in their wealth, and boast
themselves in the multitude of their riches; None of them can
by any means redeem his brother, nor give to God a ransom for
him: (For the redemption of their soul is precious, and it
ceaseth for ever:) That he should still live for ever, and not
see corruption. For he seeth that wise men die, likewise the
fool and the brutish person perish, and leave their wealth to
others. Their inward thought is, that their houses shall
continue for ever, and their dwelling places to all
generations; they call their lands after their own names.

Nevertheless man being in honour abideth not: he is like the
beasts that perish. This their way is their folly: yet their
posterity approve their sayings. Selah. Like sheep they are
laid in the grave; death shall feed on them; and the upright
shall have dominion over them in the morning; and their beauty
shall consume in the grave from their dwelling. But God will
redeem my soul from the power of the grave: for he shall
receive me. Selah. Be not thou afraid when one is made rich,
when the glory of his house is increased; For when he dieth he
shall carry nothing away: his glory shall not descend after
him. Though while he lived he blessed his soul: and men will
praise thee, when thou doest well to thyself. He shall go to
the generation of his fathers; they shall never see light. Man
that is in honour, and understandeth not, is like the beasts
that perish. (Psalms 49:1-20)
And thinkest thou this, O man, that judgest them which do such
things, and doest the same, that thou shalt escape the
judgment of God? Or despisest thou the riches of his goodness
and forbearance and longsuffering; not knowing that the
goodness of God leadeth thee to repentance? But after thy
hardness and impenitent heart treasurest up unto thyself wrath
against the day of wrath and revelation of the righteous
judgment of God; Who will render to every man according to his
deeds: To them who by patient continuance in well doing seek
for glory and honour and immortality, eternal life: But unto
them that are contentious, and do not obey the truth, but obey
unrighteousness, indignation and wrath, Tribulation and
anguish, upon every soul of man that doeth evil, of the Jew
first, and also of the Gentile; But glory, honour, and peace,
to every man that worketh good, to the Jew first, and also to
the Gentile: For there is no respect of persons with God.
(Romans 2:3-11)
I have spread out my hands all the day unto a rebellious
people, which walketh in a way that was not good, after their
own thoughts; A people that provoketh me to anger continually

to my face; that sacrificeth in gardens, and burneth incense
upon altars of brick; Which remain among the graves, and lodge
in the monuments, which eat swine’s flesh, and broth of
abominable things is in their vessels; Which say, Stand by
thyself, come not near to me; for I am holier than thou. These
are a smoke in my nose, a fire that burneth all the day.
(Isaiah 65:2-5)
And when Peter saw it, he answered unto the people, Ye men of
Israel, why marvel ye at this? or why look ye so earnestly on
us, as though by our own power or holiness we had made this
man to walk? The God of Abraham, and of Isaac, and of Jacob,
the God of our fathers, hath glorified his Son Jesus; whom ye
delivered up, and denied him in the presence of Pilate, when
he was determined to let him go. But ye denied the Holy One
and the Just, and desired a murderer to be granted unto you;
And killed the Prince of life, whom God hath raised from the
dead; whereof we are witnesses. (Acts 3:12-15)
And the second angel poured out his vial upon the sea; and it
became as the blood of a dead man: and every living soul died
in the sea. And the third angel poured out his vial upon the
rivers and fountains of waters; and they became blood. And I
heard the angel of the waters say, Thou art righteous, O Lord,
which art, and wast, and shalt be, because thou hast judged
thus. For they have shed the blood of saints and prophets, and
thou hast given them blood to drink; for they are worthy.
(Revelation 16:3-6)
And the fourth angel poured out his vial upon the sun; and
power was given unto him to scorch men with fire. And men were
scorched with great heat, and blasphemed the name of God,
which hath power over these plagues: and they repented not to
give him glory. And the fifth angel poured out his vial upon
the seat of the beast; and his kingdom was full of darkness;
and they gnawed their tongues for pain, And blasphemed the God
of heaven because of their pains and their sores, and repented
not of their deeds. (Revelation 16:8-11)

Then shall he say also unto them on the left hand, Depart from
me, ye cursed, into everlasting fire, prepared for the devil
and his angels: For I was an hungred, and ye gave me no meat:
I was thirsty, and ye gave me no drink: I was a stranger, and
ye took me not in: naked, and ye clothed me not: sick, and in
prison, and ye visited me not. Then shall they also answer
him, saying, Lord, when saw we thee an hungred, or athirst, or
a stranger, or naked, or sick, or in prison, and did not
minister unto thee? Then shall he answer them, saying, Verily
I say unto you, Inasmuch as ye did it not to one of the least
of these, ye did it not to me. And these shall go away into
everlasting punishment: but the righteous into life eternal.
(Matthew 25:41-46)
And I saw the dead, small and great, stand before God; and the
books were opened: and another book was opened, which is the
book of life: and the dead were judged out of those things
which were written in the books, according to their works. And
the sea gave up the dead which were in it; and death and hell
delivered up the dead which were in them: and they were judged
every man according to their works. And death and hell were
cast into the lake of fire. This is the second death. And
whosoever was not found written in the book of life was cast
into the lake of fire. (Revelation 20:12-15)
For as the new heavens and the new earth, which I will make,
shall remain before me, saith the LORD, so shall your seed and
your name remain. And it shall come to pass, that from one new
moon to another, and from one sabbath to another, shall all
flesh come to worship before me, saith the LORD. And they
shall go forth, and look upon the carcases of the men that
have transgressed against me: for their worm shall not die,
neither shall their fire be quenched; and they shall be an
abhorring unto all flesh. (Isaiah 66:22-24)

